
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

January 30, 2019
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, January 30, 2019, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            Keith Chase

James Gross

Stephen Libhart

Bennett Chotiner
James Helsel

Keith Rodgers

Shaashawn Dial
Erik Hume

Ronald Rouse



William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk





Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Tom Nehilla (Barley, Snyder), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said there are five items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the December 5, 2018 Board meeting
2. PENRAC Short Term Ground Lease
3. Wright Xpress, LLC Short Term Ground Lease

4. EAA Airport Use Agreement, GRA

5. Sutliff Hangar Assignment, CXY

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.  
 Executive Committee:

a)
GA Landing Fees:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to eliminate the landing fee for general aviation aircraft at HIA and Capital City Executive Airport.  For aircraft with a maximum gross landed weight of 5,000 pounds or less, that fee is currently set at $10 and is shared with the FBOs collecting.  SARAA staff estimates that the landing fees for these small aircraft generate approximately $5,900 per year for SARAA for both airports combined.  Skyport Aviation requested the elimination of the landing fee in order to be competitive with surrounding airports.  The revenue portion of SARAA’s operating budget will be reduced by $5,900 for 2019.
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Van Newkirk that the Board approve eliminating the landing fee for general aviation aircraft 5,000 pounds or less Maximum Gross Landed Weight at HIA and Capital City Executive Airport effective February 1, 2019.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.
Airport Development:


a)
Subway/First Amendment to Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported this is to approve a First Amendment to the Airport Food & Beverage Concession Lease Agreement between SARAA and Subway Real Estate Corp.   Subway signed a 10-year lease in August, 2009.  Their lease will terminate on August 6, 2019.  Subway Real Estate Corp. would like to extend their lease term 10 years to August 6, 2029 for the store located in Concourse A.  The amendment includes an initial remodel valued at $30,000 with the extension and a mid-term refurbishment.  A new franchisee is scheduled to take over the store mid-end of January.  No SARAA funds will be used for this project.    
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve a First Amendment to the Airport Food & Beverage Concession Lease Agreement between SARAA and Subway Real Estate Corp, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the lease agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rouse and unanimously approved.    

b)
Rehabilitate Runway, Change Order 3, Phase 3, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve Change Order #3, as a final compensating change order, for the HIA Runway Rehabilitation Project, Phase 3, to decrease the contract amount of Hempt Bros., by $243,909.77.  The scope of the Phase 3 project included rehabilitating the first third of Runway 13 and removing obstructions to east of the airport.  The final compensating change order adjusts unit price quantities.  Sufficient funds remain available in the grant to fully fund this compensating change order.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve Change Order #3, as a final compensating change order, for the HIA Runway Rehabilitation Project, Phase 3, to decrease the contract amount for Hempt Bros., Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania by $243,909.77 from $9,298,127.46 to $9,054,217.69, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  

c)
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 3 (Additional Inspection), HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson to increase their amount by $54,006, increasing their total contract value from $998,405 to a final contract amount of $1,052,411 as compensation for additional work.  These change orders were issued due to unexpected site conditions and elevations.  Additional survey hours were also required.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible FAA grant costs.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board amend the contract with Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson to increase their amount by $54,006, increasing their total contract value from $998,405 to a final contract amount of $1,052,411 as compensation for additional work , and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.    

d)
Commission Airfield Lighting Control & Monitoring System, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a sole-source contract to ADB Safegate in an amount of $23,078.33 to commission modifications to the Airfield Lighting Control and Monitoring System at HIA.  HIA’s airfield lighting is controlled by an Airfield Lighting Control and Monitoring System (ALCMS).  The ALCMS uses proprietary software to control all airfield lighting circuits.  All runway and most taxiway lights are controlled directly by the ALCMS.  A secondary system controls all runway guard lights, stop bar lights and some taxiway lights.  The final phase of HIA’s runway rehabilitation project will affect runway guard lights and stop bar lights at four taxiway locations.  The work on the existing lights and the addition of the new equipment will require that the ALCMS and associated BriteMaster units be reprogrammed and commissioned by ADB Safegate.  FAA policy requires that airport sponsors conduct two separate procurements when an Airport Improvement Project includes modification of an existing ALCMS.  The ALCMS equipment and services must be procured using sponsor funds.   A Sole Source justification form for this purchase is attached to the Board paper.  This project is included in SARAA’s 2019 Capital Budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board award a sole-source contract to ADB Safegate of Columbus, Ohio in an amount of $23,078.33 to commission modifications to the Airfield Lighting Control and Monitoring System at HIA and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  

e)
Purchase Brite Remote Airfield Lighting Units:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a sole-source contract to ADB Safegate in the amount of $73,900.72 to purchase 96 spare Brite Remote units for the airfield lighting system at HIA.  HIA’s airfield lighting is controlled by an Airfield Lighting Control and Monitoring System (ALCMS) manufactured by Siemens ADB.  A secondary ADB system referred to as “Brite Remote” system controls all runway guard lights, stop bar lights and some taxiway lights.  The final phase of HIA’s runway rehabilitation project will affect runway guard lights and stop bar lights at four taxiway locations.  The work on the existing lights and the addition of the new equipment will require that 96 in-pavement light cans be opened and their associated fixtures, isolation transformers and Brite Remote devices removed.  To mitigate the possibility of failures, the airport plans to purchase 96 spare Brite Remote units that will be issued to the construction contractor in a one-for-one exchange.  The cost of these “owner preferred” equipment items is not eligible for FAA grant funding.  A Sole Source justification form for this purchase is attached to the Board paper.  This project is included in SARAA’s 2019 Capital Budget to be funded from the Capital Improvement Account.   

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a sole-source contract to ADB Safegate of Columbus, Ohio in an amount of $73,990.72 to purchase 96 spare Brite Remote units for the airfield lighting system at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.

f)
Airport Drive (Construction Administration), HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Herbert, Rowland & Grubic, Inc. (HRG) in an amount not-to-exceed $58,549 to provide construction administration services for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive at HIA.  On December 5, 2019, the SARAA Board of Directors approved award of a contract to Hempt Bros, Inc. to Rehabilitate Airport Drive.  HRG as engineer of record will provide construction administration services for the project.  This project is being funded through a combination of grants and SARAA funds as follows:

       MTF CFA Grant:  $750,000
       MTF Penn DOT Grant:  $482,548

       TAP-Aviation Grant:  $1,150,000

       SARAA Cash:  $1,741,125 (Covers shortfalls in grants)

An application for an additional TAP-Aviation grant is pending.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the award of a contract to Herbert, Rowland & Grubic Inc. of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $58,549, without written authorization, to provide construction administration services for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  


g)
Airport Drive (Construction Management) HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Urban Engineers, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $229,000.00 to provide construction management services for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive at HIA.  During the summer of 2018, SARAA issued a Request for Qualifications/Technical Proposal (RFQ/TP) asking for engineering firms to provide construction management services for the Rehabilitate Airport Drive Project.  Five firms submitted RFQQ/TP’s on September 11, 2018 and three firms were short listed.  The selection committee, consisting of Mr. Edwards, Mr. Spaulding and Mr. Aiello, selected Urban Engineers as the best qualified consultant to perform the Construction Management Service.  This project is being funded through a combination of grants and SARAA funds:

MTF CFA Grant:  $75,000


MTF PennDOT Grant:  $482,548

            TAP-Aviation Grant:  $1,150,000

            SARAA Cash:  $1,741,125 (Covers shortfalls in grants)

An application for an additional TAP-Aviation grant is pending.

Motion:  A motion was made by Hume that the Board approve the award of a contract to Urban Engineers, Inc. of Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $229,000.00, without written authorization, to provide construction management services for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  

h)
Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, HIA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates in an amount not-to-exceed $25,800 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s industrial stormwater permit.  SARAA has a requirement to accomplish an annual compliance evaluation in accordance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for stormwater.  This requires semiannual sampling and inspection.  Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. is recommended to provide these professional services based upon successful performance of similar work from 2011 through 2018.  The cost of this work was included in the line item for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2019 operating budget. No grant funds will be used to perform this work. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr.  Libhart that the Board award a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $25,800 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s industrial stormwater permit and accomplish sampling required by the Environmental Memorandum of Understanding, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr.  Leonard and unanimously approved.
i) MS-4 Permit Agreement, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to  
approve a professional services agreement with Skelly and Loy in the amount of $7,600 to assist SARAA with adopting an MS-4 permit for HIA and Capital City Executive Airports.  It is recommended that the Airport Authority meet with PADEP to evaluate the benefits of adopting its own MS-4 permit or expand its Individual Storm Water Permit to retain control of storm water management expenditures.  Funding will come from the Engineering Professional Services Line Item of SARAA’s 2019 operating budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board, subject to legal counsel’s review, approve a professional services agreement with Skelly and Loy of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in the amount of $7,600 to assist SARAA with adopting an MS-4 Permit for HIA and Capital City Executive Airports, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers.  Nine members voted for the motion.  Mr. Leonard abstained.  Mr. Rouse voted against the motion because of the issue relating to how many years after a Board member left the Board could they be engaged professionally. The motion was approved.  
Note:  After the motion, and prior to the conclusion of the meeting, Mr. Winfield confirmed that there was no legal restriction on entering into a contract with Skelly and Loy.


j)
Grant of Road Easement, CXY:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to  approve a non-exclusive and assignable Road Easement with the United States Government providing for a 50-year temporary easement and right-of-way in, on, over and across SARAA lands of the Capital City Airport, which are already in the possession of the Defense Logistics Agency.  For several years, the defense depot adjacent to Capital City Airport has been working with SARAA staff to correct the property boundary line at the east end of Runway 26.  This general area encompasses the eastern 1,000 feet of Runway 26 and was deeded from the U.S. Government to the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania in 1950 to accommodate the extension of Runway 26.  Over the years, the depot perimeter fence and a portion of Mifflin Avenue continue to be located on the property that had been deeded to the airport.  This area is located outside the airport perimeter and granting the easement will not affect airport operations.  This easement will be granted to the United States Government at a cost of One Dollar. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chase that the Board approve a non-exclusive and assignable Road Easement with the United States Government providing for a 50-year temporary easement and right-of-way in, on, over and across SARAA lands of the Capital City Airport, which are already in the possession of the Defense Logistics Agency, and authorize the Executive Director to sign the Right-of-Entry Agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

k)
Grant of Utility Easement, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a non-exclusive and assignable Utility Easement with the United States Government providing for a 50-year temporary easement and right-of-way in, on, over and across SARAA lands of the Capital City Airport, which are already in the possession of the Defense Logistics Agency.  Over the years the depot perimeter fence and a portion of Mifflin Avenue continue to be located on the property that had been deeded to the airport.  This area is located outside the airport perimeter and granting the easement will not affect airport operations.  The easement provides for the location, construction, maintenance, alteration and replacement of underground fiber optic line.  This easement will be granted to the United States Government at a cost of one Dollar.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chase that the Board approve a non-exclusive and assignable Utility Easement with the United States Government providing for a 50-year temporary easement and right-of-way in, on, over and across SARAA lands of the Capital City Executive Airport, which are already in the possession of the Defense Logistics Agency, and authorize the Executive Director to sign the Right-of-Entry Agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  

l)
Construct Taxiway, Phase II, Construction Services, FCRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Buchart Horn in an amount not-to-exceed $222,640.80 to provide construction phase services for the parallel taxiway at Franklin County Regional Airport.  SARAA’s 2018 and 2019 Airport Capital Improvement Program includes a project for installation of a parallel taxiway to enhance safety at the Franklin County Regional Airport.  Buchart Horn is recommended to provide the construction phase services because they are the engineer of record for this project. This project is being funded by an FAA grant.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board award a contract to Buchart Horn of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $222,640.80, without written authorization, to provide construction phase services for the parallel taxiway at Franklin County Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard with ten members voting for the motion.  Mr. Gross abstained.
m)
Demolish Hangar (Environmental Investigation), GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an additional engineering services agreement with Urban Engineers in the amount of $13,000 for a new contract amount of $59,020 to perform Phase II groundwater testing in support of the removal of the existing hangar at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  Based on the findings of the Phase I and the Phase II assessment, Urban recommends a groundwater investigation to determine if there is significant groundwater contamination and to determine its extent as there is a potential for groundwater contamination to exist on the property.  The groundwater investigation includes the installation of four monitoring wells.  Funding for this work will come from the SARAA Capital Improvement Account.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve an additional engineering services agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in the amount of $13,000 for a new contract amount of $59,020 to perform Phase II groundwater testing in support of the removal of the existing hangar at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved. 
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through November, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $27 million vs. the budgeted amount of $26 million, or 3.6% above budgeted projections.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $16.3 million vs. the budgeted amount of $16.7 million, or 2.2% below budget.  Net Operating Revenue is $10.7 million.  After subtracting out the non-operating items of approximately $8.2 million, which include debt service, interest and principal, and capital net of grants, the Variance to Budget is $2.586 million.  Revenue sharing will be in the range of $1.4 million.  This will lower the Variance to Budget number significantly.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.69%, compared to the requirement of 1.25.   Total Passengers were up 8.6% year-to-date.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 9.4% year-to-date. Total Car Rental Sales are up 7.04% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up almost 7% year-to-date.   The year-to-date CPE is down 5.62%.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported that there are no active projects.  He also reported on the following:  
AvFlight Hangar:  The Lower Swatara Township inspection was held on January 14, 2019.  An occupancy certificate was issued.    

c)
Enplanement Report:   Total year-to date passengers were at 1,294,765, up 5.5% vs. budget, and up 8.3% vs. year-to-date 2017.   Mr. Edwards said that 2018 was the busiest year since 2013, and the 6th busiest year since the new terminal opened in August, 2004.  The only airline that was down in 2018 was Delta, down 4.3%.  American Airlines was the market share leader at 41%.  Frontier gained 2.4% market share, Allegiant gained almost 1% and Delta lost 3.1% in 2018.  Year-to-date landed weight is l.2 billion pounds, up 7.6% vs. budget, and up 10.7% vs. 2017.  2018 was a record year for cargo landed weight, and the second highest total for air cargo tonnage.  2018 Landed weight increased 18% but produced almost $1.6 million in landing fees, which is a considerable contribution to the bottom line.  2018 produced the most landed weight since 2005—the third largest amount since the new terminal opened in August 2004.
Marketing Campaign:  The January through June campaign, with an anticipated cost of $163,000, is underway.  The daily Orlando Sanford Service begins February 13, 2019.  

Executive Outlook:  The Central Penn Business Journal will publish an article titled “Executive Forecast & Message 2019 by Mr. Edwards on January 26th 2019.
Airline Conference:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller will be attending an airline conference in Quebec on February 11th through February 14th.

Air Route Development:  New non-stop service to Sarasota on Allegiant starts April 3, 2019.  The service to Myrtle Beach on Allegiant resumes on April 4, 2019.   Frontier will begin their three-day per week service to Denver on May 1, 2019.  Daily MDT-Dallas Fort Worth service begins on June 7, 2019, with a potential for 13,000 new enplanements. 
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner said that it is nice to see the upward movement at the airport.
Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers congratulated staff for a banner year in 2018.    

Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume thanked staff for their performance.  He also said he talked to some people in the oil and gas industry and they are very excited about the Dallas service.  
Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross said 2018 was the best year he has seen and hopes the momentum will continue.  
Ms. Van Newkirk:   Ms. Van Newkirk complimented everyone for putting HIA on the radar.
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard complimented staff on their efforts.  
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked Mr. Libhart for his efforts as Chairman over the last three years.  He also thanked staff for their efforts.
Mr. Rouse:    Mr. Rouse asked if there were any interruptions in operations due to the partial government shutdown specifically with the TSA agents, and what could we do to better prepare if there is an additional shutdown.  Mr. Edwards responded that there were no reports of disruptions at HIA due to the partial government shutdown.  TSA and Air Traffic Control were here every day doing their job.  The Airport Authority and other tenants provided food and snacks for the workers.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, February 27, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:45 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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